SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th JUNE 2018 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Holder, Cllr A Westlake, Cllr T Norton,    Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr L Hungin and Cllr A Anderson.
In attendance: 
Mrs K Hawes, District Cllr S Patel, Mrs S Patel, Mrs A Norbury, Mr T Harding and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A resident had observed that a lot of trees were being cut down around Manor Farm and asked about the position of their planning applications.  The resident was advised that the Manor Farm planning applications were all recently withdrawn.
A resident asked when the BT telephone boxes were going to be removed as they are no longer used.  BT will be asked for an update on the situation. (Action – Clerk)
A resident who had attended a public meeting of the Beaconsfield Society about ‘saving the Green Belt’ was concerned about the District Council’s preferred option site where they could potentially build 1700 homes on green belt land near the Pyebush roundabout.  The Parish Council advised that they were waiting to see the updated Local Plan which had been delayed. The next Local Plan will provide more detail on which sites will be progressed for development at which point the Parish Council will be able to determine their position and response.

A resident was concerned with the amount of horse manure that is being left on the Chalfont Road pavement.  Hodgemoor Riders Association will be contacted to ask if, in their next Newsletter, they can encourage riders to stay on the grass verge. (Action – Clerk)
A concern was raised about the beech hedge on the boundary of the meadow adjacent to Green Wood as the branches are overhanging the pavement and need cutting back.  The landowner will be contacted.  (Action – Clerk)
District Councillor Steve Patel reported that he had attended the Chiltern Community Forum but unfortunately there had not been many representatives from this area.  It had been agreed that the priorities the Police should concentrate on are burglary and crime.  He stated that they were also looking at ways to use the internet to engage the youth in prioritising issues.
It had been noted that there had been a reduction in anti-social behaviour since the youth shelter had been removed although there was concern that the problem had moved to the station car park.

II.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Apologies were received from Cllr O Davison-Oakley.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Hughes and Cllr Hungin and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· An impressive owl box had been spotted in Green Wood. The nature camera has been installed nearby.  The CCTV signs will be placed at the entrances to the wood.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· Affinity Water have provided a limited map of the water pipe system at the Recreation Ground.  Unfortunately it does not show the pipes to the allotments or Scout hut so an extra map has been requested.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  
· A meeting will be held with the Montessori Manager and owner to discuss a proposed new disabled access design to ensure it will be safe for the Nursery children. (Action – Clerk, Cllr Forsaith)
· The Newsletters had been successfully printed and delivered. 
· Following a visit from Nick Marriner from the Chalk, Cherries and Chairs project, it was agreed that the land at the Recreation Ground should be surveyed before further Local Area Forum funding is applied for to fund cherry trees or a Community Orchard on the Recreation Ground.  It was agreed that a student would be provided by the project to survey the area in addition to an arboricultural inspection by the Chiltern Woodlands Project.
      Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley had completed the May Risk Inspection.  Concern was raised about the footpaths which were overgrown, however it was reported that the clearance work had been started.  Cllr Anderson will be conducting the June risk inspection, Cllr Norton the July inspection and Cllr Forsaith the August inspection.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Norton, Cllr Forsaith)
III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  There were no issues raised.
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest. 
V. Correspondence:
· Following a unanimous decision at a previous meeting that the Council would support a new two Councils system, a letter was sent to Rt Hon James Brokenshire objecting to the proposal for a Single Unitary Council. 
· Bucks Building Society advised that from 1st June the deposit account interest rate will be reduced from 0.90% gross pa/AER to 0.60% gross pa/AER.
· The Waste Team had provided a quotation of £150 to provide a new litter bin for Green Meadow.  There were concerns that the bin would be moved around so it was agreed that hard standing would be installed so that the bin could be bolted into position.  The location of the bin will be agreed.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
· A quotation had been received to replace the broken metal pull down screen for the art room at the Pavilion.  It was agreed to obtain an alternative quote from the company that provided the anti-ram posts and who specialise in security.  (Action – Clerk)
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
     £7,760.50
Income received:-




   
   £10,155.22

The closing bank balances at 4th June 2018 totalled:-
   £77,772.20
i. To review the Internal Audit report:- The audit report was discussed and it was agreed to circulate the document to all Councillors for feedback on the suggestions made by the auditor.  (Action – All Councillors, Clerk)
ii. Approval of annual accounts for 2017/18:- The accounts were approved and will now be sent off to the external auditor. 

It was asked if forecast expenditure could be included on the monthly finance sheet.  It was agreed that this is itemised on the Long Term Plan which will be recirculated. (Action – Clerk)
VII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.
Permitted

CH/2018/0032/FA
Entrance Pillars at Old Long Grove, Seer Green

Repositioning of entrance pillars.

CH/2018/0540/TP
Wildwoods, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Felling of two beeches and a birch and thinning of woodland - all trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order. 

CH/2018/0374/FA
20 Hearnes Meadow, Seer Green, HP9 2YH

Two storey extension. 

CH/2018/0456/FA
2 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Replacement roof incorporating increase in ridge height to facilitate first floor extensions with side dormers, rear juliet balcony over single storey veranda. Single storey front/side extensions incorporating front porch following the demolition of existing garage.

CH/2017/1010/FA
Oldefields Equestrian Centre, Chalfont Road, HP9 2QP
Stationing of mobile home for residential purposes for a temporary period of 3 years (Retrospective)
Refused

CH/2018/0507/FA
1 Coat Wicks, Seer Green, HP9 2YR

Part single/part two storey side extension.
VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. GREEN MEADOW SAFETY INSPECTION: The RoSPA report was reviewed and it was agreed to carry out the following recommendations: It was agreed that it was important to alleviate any entrapment issues with the gates. For the two wooden gates adjacent to the Road/footpath it was felt that the standard could be met by simply inserting a spacer between the gate post and the latch. There is no issue on the hinge side of either gate. It was agreed to remove about 1 cm of the latch side of the green iron gate. It was also agreed to try and find a self-closing spring mechanism. The two bay four seat toddler swing is now 50 years old and RoSPA were unable to inspect the top rail for integrity. It was agreed to ask Wicksteed’s, who originally installed the equipment, for advice on how to inspect the rail.  There are several swings where the surfacing has deteriorated and it was agreed that these surfaces should be replaced with rubberised/resin safety surfaces over the next couple of years. Regular inspection will monitor the condition of all the equipment and a contractor will be asked to untangle the swing shackles. (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)  
ii. POST OFFICE – 36 CHALFONT ROAD:  It was unanimously agreed to proceed with the application for the premises at 36 Chalfont Road to be registered as a community asset.  A letter will be sent to the Estates Manager at Chiltern District Council confirming the decision.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  Any expressions of interest will be collected.  The ongoing position will be communicated to the village through either a leaflet drop and/or a public meeting. 
iii. GDPR: A Privacy Notice and Electronic Communication policy had been prepared for GDPR compliance. Once approved these will be available on the Parish Council website. The Clerk is moving the Parish Council communication to the Clerk email address. (Action – Clerk)  It was suggested that a Laptop is also purchased for Parish Council work.
iv. LOCAL AREA FUNDING:  It was agreed to put on hold the previous suggestions to plant an orchard until the copse area suggested has been surveyed to gain a better understanding of what trees, flora and fauna should be retained.  Suggestions for Transport projects need to be submitted by August so Councillors were asked to bring their ideas to the next meeting for discussion.  (Action – All Councillors)
IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The Jubilee Hall accounts have been approved.  The Jubilee Hall Committee have held a meeting and discussed ongoing improvements.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: Following previous concerns about the ash die back disease in trees by the Cemetery and in Green Meadow it was agreed that if the Arboricultural Inspection scheduled for August notices any deterioration then the specialist will be called in again to survey the trees.  (Action – Cllr Hughes) Recommendations for treatment to improve drainage on the football pitches and Recreation Ground will be discussed at the next meeting.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) It was agreed to continue to maintain the Cricket Square.  A grass cutting schedule will be requested from Amersham Town Council.  They will be asked not to cut the Recreation Ground on Friday 6th July so that the Montessori can hold their sports day.  (Action – Clerk)  The CCTV system is having annual maintenance on Thursday 14th June. Several large lorries and a van have been regularly parked at the Recreation Ground overnight occasionally obscuring the CCTV. A blue Corsa had also been left in the car park for several weeks. It was agreed that the car park is not for overnight parking and the vehicle owners will be informed.  (Action – Clerk)
X.
information items: Seer Green Baptist Church is celebrating 175 years and an invitation was extended to the Parish Council to join them at their celebration BBQ on 24th June at 12.00 noon.  It was reported that a new, smaller notice board in ‘Church of England blue’ has been ordered for the Holy Trinity church yard to replace the larger noticeboards.
The meeting closed at 9.20pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 4th July 2018, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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